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Introduction  
John & Edie 

I didn’t realize it at the time, but throughout my childhood I witnessed 
the perfect example of how to retire on your own terms, live well, and 
die happy. I also witnessed the perfect example of what not to do. 

In the 1940s, my grandparents, John and Edie Davis, raised eight 
children in a classic American Foursquare home on the hilly, tree-lined 
streets of the Cathedral neighborhood in Omaha, Nebraska. 

To the east of the Cathedral neighborhood, wealthy families built homes 
with outstanding views of downtown Omaha and the cliffs of Council 
Bluffs, Iowa, across the Missouri River. Over the hill to the west, where 
my grandparents lived, was the middle class. They lacked the view, but 
still had proximity to downtown. 

On school days, Grandma watched from the porch as my dad and his 
siblings raced home one whole block for lunch. On Sundays, the entire 
family spent their mornings in the pews at the church, which was just 
four blocks past the school. 

It was a tight-knit community. The family socialized with neighbors, 
relatives, and fellow parishioners. My grandparents knew which kids 
were most likely to be responsible for a busted fence or a torn up victory 
garden as well as who could be relied on to deliver the paper to the front 
porch. 

Grandpa 

My grandpa John was a traveling pharmaceutical salesman for many 
years before taking a job at the stockyards after the war. The Omaha 
Stockyards were the world’s largest livestock market and meat packing 
center at the time. It was a point of pride for many since Omaha’s 
stockyard had a fierce rivalry with Chicago’s stockyard. 



That might have been enough for some, but I’m not convinced my 
grandpa enjoyed his work at the stockyard. As a “yard man” he wasn’t in 
the office doing paperwork. He worked up close and personal with some 
of the 20,000 animals brought through the pen each day. 

He was a college-educated man, which was relatively rare back then. His 
sights were originally set on being a pharmacist. After failing the 
licensing exam, he left that ambition behind. His oldest sister begged 
him to take the test again, even offering to pay for it. But pride and 
stubbornness bridled any yearning in him to take the test again. 

What’s unfortunate about that is, as a pharmacist, my grand- pa could 
have raised his family east of the Cathedral neighborhood with the 
affluent residents. The larger misfortune is that when he gave up his 
ambition, the perceived failure followed him the rest of his life. By not 
embracing his pas- sions early in life, he accepted mediocrity; he 
accepted a lesser life, one without the drive to pursue his dreams even in 
retirement. 

When the 1970s rolled around, my grandpa finally re- tired. His pursuits 
in retirement produced about as much satisfaction as his career — very 
little. My grandpa hiked up and down the streets of his neighborhood 
practically every morning. After his walk he’d come home and read the 
newspaper. 

It was notable that my grandpa lived relatively vice-free. He never 
smoked. He never drank. He did, however, indulge in loud discipline 
when his grandkids came for a visit. 

My cousins bore the brunt of his wrath, while my siblings and I were 
usually exempt. It wasn’t because we were angels, it was because my 
mom was affectionate. When we arrived at my grandparents’ house, she 
always gave my grandpa, her father-in-law, a hug and a peck on the 
cheek. She was the only one who did. 

Even as a young boy I knew that my grandpa’s life was not something I 
aspired to. He had little passion and seemingly no purpose. He rarely 
smiled and seemed to get awkward pleasure out of being cantankerous. 



He entered retirement with the means necessary to exist in the lifestyle 
he had accepted for himself. By allowing his fears to overcome his drive 
to live his dreams, he sleepwalked through retirement without the 
passion that might have given him a more fulfilled life. 

Now grandma Edie, she was a different story. 

Grandma 

Edie Davis was a rustic, self-reliant daughter of Czechoslovakian 
immigrants who had an incredible zest for liv- ing. She grew up on a 
farm in Nebraska not too far from Omaha. When Edie’s mom asked her 
to get a chicken for dinner, she didn’t go to the store. She cornered the 
yard bird that was slowest that day, chopped off its head, plucked its 
feathers, and delivered it to the kitchen with a big grin. It impresses me 
to this day. 

Edie went after life in the same way. Nothing was done by half-
measures. Grandma baked pies and canned vegetables from her garden. 
She bowled in a Thursday night league into her 80s. An avid card player, 
she taught us bridge, cribbage, gin rummy — you name it, we played it. 

After “retiring” from raising her own kids, she still earned money late in 
life as a live-in babysitter for a handful of families when the parents 
were out of town. She always loved kids and found a way to earn some 
extra money taking care of them on occasion. 

When we visited her, there was no doubt she was happy to see us. After 
tickling us until we surrendered, she’d offer a glass of lemonade or a 
treat. In the evening after dinner, she would play Czechoslovakian folk 
songs on the piano, sway- ing in time with the music and singing 
enthusiastically. We were mesmerized by the melody and so impressed 
that she could sing and play the piano at the same time, all by heart. 

Grandma has since passed and a few years ago one of my cousins got 
tired of her piano taking up space in his garage. He sent out an email to 
all the cousins, letting us know he was going to have it hauled off unless 
somebody wanted it.  My wife and I didn’t hesitate a second. We had 



Grandma’s piano transported to our home. It’s being restored and will 
soon be the centerpiece of our family room. 

That piano might be worth two hundred dollars to a stranger at a yard 
sale. It’s worth north of one million dollars to me because it’s my 
grandma’s. 

She loved us dearly and the affection was mutual. My grandma lived life 
on her terms, and she was determined to be fulfilled! She lived with 
passion, purpose, and especially joy. She showed us how to live and how 
to take what life had to offer and make the most of it. 

You may recognize a “John or Edie” in your life. Maybe it’s you. 

Cash Out 

Thus began my forty-year fascination with what makes the difference in 
the quality of people’s lives. What is a quality life, how do you get it, 
and how do you keep it? What makes people happy? I remember asking 
my grandma and other adults questions like this for hours on end. 

I would imagine the farm my grandma grew up on, the sunny days, the 
green fields, the babbling brooks. I could close my eyes and see my 
mom as a little girl playing tag on the tree-lined streets of Omaha. I 
would imagine my dad playing hockey with his buddies on the frozen 
pond at Gifford Park. 

As I grew older, I began to equate money with happiness. It was only 
logical: If poverty brings a low quality of life and sadness, why wouldn’t 
money bring a high quality of life and happiness? 

After graduating from college with a business degree, I was determined 
to help others grow their money and build my own nest egg as well. 
Happiness for all, I thought. 

Somewhere along the way I realized that money doesn’t automatically 
bring about joy — not for my clients, not for me. It is true that money 
affects almost every aspect of our lives, from the basics of clothing and 
shelter to realizing our biggest accomplishments. It is part of our success 



and accounts for many of our failures. It saturates our hopes, our fears, 
and our dreams. Yet money in itself doesn’t bring fulfillment; it doesn’t 
“buy” happiness. 

My fascination with happiness and fulfillment still burns within me to 
this day. I started an investment management firm, Navigation 
Retirement Group, in 2003 after years of working for a large corporate 
financial institution. With more than a quarter of a century in the wealth 
management business, I’ve witnessed the traits that can allow people to 
continue a successful and fulfilling life after age 55. 

I’ve studied these traits, I’ve recorded them, and I’ve inter- viewed my 
colleagues about them. This book contains not only my insights, but also 
the insights of highly regarded wealth management professionals in the 
country. 

My grandparents, John and Edie, were my first examples of what a 
fulfilled and unfulfilled retirement looks like. With the same amount of 
money, each experienced their Golden Years in a very different way — 
while living under the same roof. Every retirement looks different — It 
is in how we prepare for, live, and choose to say goodbye to life that ac- 
counts for the enjoyment we experience. 

So, how is money connected to our happiness, and how do we use our 
assets to improve our lives? How do we live less like grandpa John and 
more like grandma Edie? We’ll explore these questions and many more. 

For most people, succeeding in retirement is a choice. You can choose to 
prepare yourself well. You can choose to arm yourself with knowledge 
and the tools you need to make good decisions. 

I invite you to go on this journey with me as we explore what it takes to 
retire on your terms, live well, and die happy. 

You’ll learn: 

 • One of the biggest keys to success in moving from working to 
retirement.  



 • What to do if you want to retire, but can’t afford it yet.  

 • How your wealth can fuel a fulfilling life.  

 • The benefits of philanthropy.  

 • How to get the most out of your investments.  

 • How treasure can lead your loved ones to fulfillment, not away 
from it.  

 • The steps to plan for your spouse’s financially security after you’re 
gone.  

 • Leaving a lasting legacy far beyond money.  



Chapter7 
Getting the Most Out of Life 
“When well-being comes from engaging our strengths and virtues, our 
lives are imbued with authenticity.” 

— Martin Seligman 

In childhood, I began investigating happiness and its sources. Early in 
my search, I equated happiness with money. I soon discovered money is 
only a short chapter in the happiness story. 

It turns out there are many factors at play when it comes to a per- son’s 
level of happiness and contentment. Having enough money to cover 
basic needs is essential, but beyond that, ever increasing levels of wealth 
are not directly related to greater happiness. 

In Part I, we spent some time thinking about and recording what our 
values and passions are and what living out those values and passions 
looks and feels like. We also talked about how to become and remain 
fiscally responsible in order to support those ideals. Now I would like to 
look more closely at this idea of happiness and how we can intentionally 
increase it before and during our retirement years.

How Much is Enough? 

How much money is enough to cover our basic needs, and at what point 
does money no longer contribute to our over- all happiness? 

In Chapter 2, we talked about redefining our purpose and the human 
motivation necessary for fulfillment. In this chapter, I want to take a 
closer look at this question in order to deep- en our understanding of the 
role money plays in our lives and at what point it no longer contributes 



to our happiness. A good way to frame this question is to look at 
psychologist Abraham Maslow’s Hierarchy of Needs. Think about it. If 
you are struggling to meet your basic requirements for living, that will 
be your focus. But once those needs are met, you can move up the 
hierarchy to attain other needs such as love, esteem, and meaning. 

Money, more often than not, affords us the opportunity to explore those 
other aspects of life that may lead to happiness. It doesn’t buy us 
happiness, but it gives us the freedom to explore avenues that may lead 
to more joy in our life. 

So what is the magic number, the amount of money we need to take 
money off the table as a driver of happiness? 

The actual number fluctuates slightly depending on the study you read 
and what part of the world you reside. In a November 10th, 2014, Wall 
Street Journal article, Andrew Blackman said there appears to be a 
monetary happiness threshold — a level of income at which emotional 
well- being plateaus. His research indicates that earning approximately 
$75,000 per year is the magic number. [1] 

Happiness tends to rise as our earnings approach $75,000 annually. 
From there, doubling or tripling our income has little effect on our day-
to-day well-being. 

Blackman cited research indicating that once we have our basic living 
needs met, raising our emotional well-being comes from life experiences 
rather than possessions: 

It’s this process of ‘hedonic adaptation’ that makes it so hard to buy 
happiness through material purchases. The new dress or the fancy car 
provides a brief thrill, but we soon come to take it for granted. 
Experiences, on the other hand, tend to meet more of our underlying 
psychological needs, says Prof. Gilovich. Often, shared with other 
people, giving us a greater sense of connection, and they form a 
bigger part of our sense of identity. [2] 



The study goes on to report that when our experiences are shared with 
others, it adds to their potential value and worth. And experiences are the 
gifts that keep on giving because as we remember those experiences, we 
get to relive that happiness all over again. 

Interestingly, there may come a point when more money actually 
decreases our level of happiness. 

Research based on the University of Michigan Health and Retirement 
Study points out that happiness might actually decrease after you have 
accumulated $3.5 million in total assets. [3] It turns out that as we 
accumulate more money, we tend to “adapt” to this new lifestyle, and it 
no longer gives us extra happiness “juice.” The good news is the way we 
spend our money and having a grateful spirit can help prevent us 
becoming “meh” about being a multi-millionaire. 

We’ve all heard the saying, “It’s better to give than to receive.” Well, 
research says it’s true. Spending money on others is correlated to 
happiness. 

Research by Elizabeth Dunn, associate professor of psychology at the 
University of British Columbia, found that “those who spent money on 
other people were happier than those who treated themselves.” [4] 
Moreover, it was not just in the spending. It was in the effect that the 
spending had on the other person’s well-being that created the added 
happiness in the giver. Again, the idea of sharing an experience and, in 
this case, the giving of one’s resources to someone else, adds many 
positive layers to an otherwise one-dimensional act of acquiring for 
oneself. 

Your stage in life may also affect your level of happiness. 

Robert J. Samuelson of The Washington Post cites examples in his 
article, “The Happiness Curve” of studies showing that a significantly 
higher percentage of people over age 65 are happier than their middle-
aged counterparts. He talks about a U-curve, (others say happiness is 
smile-shaped) where there is a slow decline in happiness in adulthood, 
reaching its lowest point around age 50. From there it heads straight 



back up. Of course, he qualifies this with his own thoughts as to the 
reasons for this resurgence of happiness in our later years. But just think, 
without doing a thing be- sides growing older gracefully, you are already 
on your way to a happier life! [5]  

What Does a Happy Retiree Look Like? 

“We don’t stop playing because we grow old; we grow old because we 
stop playing.” 

— George Bernard Shaw 

This is not an easy question to answer because of the varied paths people 
take in life. One of the best ways to get a handle on what it means to be 
happy during retirement is to consider the lives and actions of people 
who have already retired. Here are some snapshots of real people who 
are finding retirement to be a very satisfying experience. 

Snapshot #1 Elizabeth, age 64 

Elizabeth is a fascinating woman with a generous heart. She was born to 
a prosperous Cuban family who fled Castro’s regime with a teddy bear 
stuffed with currency and the clothes on their backs. The family settled 
in a poor section of Miami while Elizabeth’s parents, who were 
physicians in Cuba, returned to school to learn English and re-certify to 
practice in the United States. In order to cover the cost of schooling, they 
commit- ted to practice in American Indian communities, which took the 
family west. 

Elizabeth spent her formative years learning from her parents the value 
of giving back. As wealth builders who understood and even shared in 
the struggles of many immigrants, Elizabeth’s parents valued the 
strength and perseverance it takes to rise out of poverty and to make a 
fresh start. After earning her college degree, Elizabeth spent her career at 
a leading telecommunications company and retired about ten years ago. 
Elizabeth devotes her time in retirement to doing the things that she 
loves. Here are just of few of her passions: 



Dog rescue and training: Elizabeth loves dogs. She established a dog 
training “park” at her home where she holds training classes and other 
events. She gives her time freely to this cause, touching the lives of 
many dogs and dog lovers. Elizabeth also has dogs of her own whom 
she adopted from rescue groups. She volunteers at her local animal 
shelter as a way to give back to her community and to the animals she 
adores. 

Running: After discovering a passion for running in her 40s, Elizabeth 
began competing throughout the southwest. Her goal is to run 2,000 
miles a year. She combines her passion for running with another pas- 
sion as she has recruited one of her rescue dogs as a running partner, and 
together they never miss a day! 

Getting away from it all: Elizabeth finds time for herself, too. She and 
her husband like to load the dogs into their RV and travel to their 
favorite outdoor spots to spend time camping and fishing. Spending time 
with each other and with nature reinforces their family bond and gives 
her time to reflect with gratitude on her many blessings. 

Giving to others: Elizabeth decided to honor her parents by establishing 
a college scholarship in their names. The scholarship recipients are 
chosen for their unique circumstances, often as the underprivileged 
children of immigrants with a passion and drive to better themselves and 
their communities. The scholarships are awarded to students interested 
in furthering their education and careers as pediatric physicians. 
Elizabeth funded the scholarship with her inheritance. 

Elizabeth has found happiness in retirement by do- ing the things she 
loves. Her decision to share her wealth contributes to her happiness. 
Elizabeth is the perfect example of someone who found that giving 
money away makes us a lot happier than spending it on ourselves. In 
addition, when she does spend it on herself, it’s usually focused on 
buying experiences rather than material goods.  



Snapshot #2 Theresa, age 83 

Theresa is a vibrant woman who raised her family in New England with 
her husband. When her husband retired, they headed out west for the 
abundant sun. After spending the last years of her husband’s life as his 
caregiver, Theresa reengaged with the world. She found the value of 
community life through her friendships as they offer her understanding 
and empathy; her friends can relate to her life experiences, including 
aging and losing loved ones. Theresa is spending her retirement staying 
active and remaining social. The following are just a few of the activities 
she enjoys: 

Practicing Tai Chi: Tai Chi is a martial art that is sometimes called 
moving meditation. Theresa appreciates the physical and mental aspects 
as well as the opportunity for social interaction. 

Line dancing: Theresa loves kicking up her heels with a group of 
similarly inclined friends. She goes dancing as often as three times a 
week. Along with the benefit of physical exercise, Theresa is having fun 
— definitely an attribute of well-being! 

Learning a language: For the last decade, Theresa has been studying 
Spanish. She admits to never practicing outside of class, but she does all 
of the in-class exercises! Again, the mental activity of learning a new 
language challenges her, and it offers her another social outlet to engage 
and participate with her community. Our brains never stop growing; 
staying mentally active improves our capacity for learning and enhances 
our memory. All of this improves our happiness and sense of fulfillment. 

Engaging with others: While Theresa enjoys participating in groups, she 
confided in me that she prefers a non-competitive environment where 
she can share her thoughts and ideas freely. The classes and activities 
Theresa has incorporated into her life offer her an open forum of 
expression without stress. 



Theresa is living proof of what one writer called, “... a scientifically 
validated way to get smarter, happier, healthier, and calmer.” [6] Studies 
have found that exercise increases blood flow to the brain, improves our 
ability to learn, gives us greater cognitive flexibility, and helps reduce 
anxiety and depression. 

Snapshot #3 Mark, age 71 

Mark was a hard-charger throughout his working years. Sometimes, 
people whose self-worth is dependent on their work find the transition to 
retirement challenging. Mark was one of them. He has a great marriage 
and grown children any parent would be proud of. When he had a health 
scare a few years before retirement, his wife and kids drew the 
proverbial line in the sand, and Mark retired. He could because he saved 
like crazy while he was working. Although his transition was 
challenging at first, Mark rebounded quickly and now enjoys the follow- 
ing activities: 

Jeeping: Mark and a small group of like-minded friends spend their time 
jeeping. They go four- wheeling through the backcountry, exploring 
terrain and enjoying beautiful scenery. 

Playing pickle ball: Five days a week Mark plays pickle ball — a 
rollicking sport that combines elements of tennis, badminton, and Ping-
Pong®. Mark lives in a community that offers its residents a wide 
variety of organized sports and hobbies. Not only does Mark enjoy the 
physical benefits of the sport, but he also plays in a community-
organized league that participates in tournaments throughout his state. 
This adds a healthy competitive edge back into Mark’s life. 

Creating art: Since he retried, Mark has embraced his creative side. He 
enjoys spending time creating stained glass and woodworking. This 
newfound interest has given Mark a completely new perspective, one 
that transcends his professional identity. 

Studying the Bible: Mark attends a Bible study class each week. He 
revels in the social and spiritual aspects of his faith community. His 



slower paced retired life has given him the time to reconnect and 
rediscover his faith. 

Even though Mark was reluctant to enter into retirement when he did, he 
has enthusiastically embraced his passions and is living his life true to 
himself. Many of the activities that Mark engages in touch on social, 
spiritual, physical, and creative aspects. This well-rounded approach to 
retirement has filled Mark with a zest for life, and his personality lights 
up the room. 

Vive La Difference 

I have noticed over the years that the majority of my “happy” clients are 
women. When I mentioned this to other financial professionals, they 
confirmed that they see the same thing. It may be that women are more 
adept at forming social connections and creating an atmosphere of 
camaraderie rather than isolation. They may be better communicators, 
more socially adaptable, more willing to learn, or more accepting than 
many men. All of these attributes assist in the transition from working to 
retirement.  

I have seen that the happiest men in retirement eventually realize that  
life is not a competition. These men acknowledge and appreciate 
accomplishment, even when it is not their own. They tend to be more 
social and accepting. Some have tapped into their artistic side as Mark 
has. Others share their knowledge adolescents, mentors, or teachers. In 
short, the men I know who are happiest in retirement tend to have two to 
four hobbies that keep them social and engaged.  

One obstacle some men face in carving out a happy retirement is their 
desire to “win too much.” Executive coach Marshall Goldsmith said, 
“winning too much,” even when winning doesn’t matter, is a leading 
problem among top executives. [7] 

“Winning” in the fast-paced working world gives many men the thrill 
and ego stroke they crave. Yet, men who retire and let go of the need to 
win at all costs often find retirement much more satisfying. They learn to 
relax and enjoy what they have worked so hard to achieve and to focus 



on what really matters to them — their passions in life rather than their 
passion to win. 

My point is this, remaining social, deciding what your passions are, and 
finding ways to live them along with the rewards obtained through 
physical and mental activity may be what make a good retirement great. 
In my experience, women seem to have an easier time transitioning into 
this type of life. For men, letting go of the control they once had in their 
careers can counter the negative effect it may have on their lives and 
allow them to enjoy their retirement years. 

Now that you’ve discovered some ways to put more “life” into your 
retirement years, let’s look at how to raise your level of happiness. 



Chapter11 
After You’re Gone 
November 16th, 1985 

It was a chilly Saturday evening, and my high school’s football team was 
in the Nebraska State Championship playoffs. It was perfect football 
weather. 

I hear my name announced over the PA system. There was no reason for 
them to call me. I wasn’t being lauded because I’d made a spectacular 
play. No, I was in the stands cheering with friends, our breath puffing 
white in the cold air. 

“Why would they be calling for me?” I wondered. The announcement 
directed me to report to the front gate. I remember thinking, “Whatever 
this is, it can’t be good.” 

I was right. 

The high school principal was waiting for me. He said my family needed 
me at home. I tried to imagine what could be so important that Mom and 
Dad would call me away from the biggest game of the year. What could 
possibly be so important it couldn’t wait until tomorrow? 

Close to home, I saw a fire truck in the driveway. Then, I caught sight of 
my older sister weeping on the front porch. 

My dad had died. 

The last time I saw him alive was that day before the game. I never got 
to say goodbye. 



My dad worked for the federal government. It wasn’t his dream job. 
Back in those days, people rarely worked a dream job. They worked for 
the wages, benefits, and good working conditions. It was reliable, 
dependable work. He worked for the government because in the 60s it 
was one of the only employers that provided medical and life insurance 
to people with pre-existing conditions like my dad’s. 

My dad was a juvenile diabetic, diagnosed at the age of 14. 

On that Saturday afternoon, he settled in for a nap before dinner and 
never woke up. They said he died from complications from diabetes. He 
was 54. At least it was a peaceful death. 

My dad, Pat Davis, was a planner and a numbers person. He knew it was 
imperative to have life and health insurance to provide him with 
healthcare and to protect our family. He purchased “mortgage” life 
insurance through the bank. (It didn’t require medical underwriting.) He 
made sure certain things were arranged so we would be provided for if 
something happened to him. 

Because of this planning, after his death my mother had enough 
proceeds from the life insurance to reduce her work hours for a few 
years in order to finish raising my younger sister. Thanks to my dad, I 
quickly learned the power and importance of planning for life’s 
uncertainties. 

Sure, my Dad wanted more insurance benefits, but in life we have to 
deal with the hand we are dealt. He taught me, through his actions, to 
deal with life situations the way they are given to us, plan around them 
with the tools available, and execute the plan. 

A few years later, after realizing the lesson my dad taught me, I became 
passionate about learning as much as I could about family wealth and 
finance: The ways to build it, and the ways to protect it. I was eager to 
help others make good financial decisions that would benefit them and  
their families the same way my dad’s decisions benefited us. His life 
choices and the sacrifices he made were a testament of  
his love for us.  



My father provided the means necessary for my mother to finish raising  
the family after his death. And like my father, planning for a surviving 
spouse will ensure peace of mind as you move through your retirement 
years. 

Ensuring Security for Your Spouse 

It’s not uncommon for one spouse to take charge of managing financial 
matters and the other to happily stay one step removed. The stereotype is 
that the husband is responsible for finances and bill paying; however, 
professional and personal experience has taught me that this is far from 
the norm. 

With many of the couples I work with, the wife takes the lead. She 
oversees investment accounts, makes financial planning decisions, pays 
monthly bills, and more. Their husbands would be lost if something 
happened to them. Of course, I’ve seen it work the other way, too. There 
are wives who would be lost if something happened to their husbands. 

Truth be told, in most of the families I work with, couples share 
financial responsibilities. One may handle budgeting, cash flow, and bill 
paying while the other concentrates on financial planning and 
investment issues. That’s how it works in my household. My wife, 
Vanessa, does the bookkeeping for both of our businesses and for our 
household, and I manage our financial investments. 

This is a great illustration of the importance of communication. We often 
take things for granted. As our marriage and family has grown and 
evolved, each of us has taken on different financial responsibilities. We 
are both good at what we do and trust each other completely. But here’s 
the problem many couples face: They don’t know the basic layout of 
each other’s job. 

Each person should document the financial role they play so one can 
pick up where the other person left off should something happen. In 
order to accomplish this in our family, Vanessa and I sit down on a 
regular basis and discuss each other’s role in our finances. It took me 



some time to become acquainted with her system, but it was worth it. I 
need to be prepared in the event something happens to her. 

Heart to Heart 

The first step is having one or more honest discussions with your spouse. 
Be prepared. These are not going to be simple conversations. Talking 
with a spouse about what life will be like after one of you is gone can be 
emotionally difficult. Here are three main points that need to be 
discussed: 

1. Show each other the basics 

No need to go overboard with detail, just enough to make sure the other 
person feels comfortable in their knowledge. For example, if you’re 
covering bill paying: 

 • Show them where you keep the bills (or list of e- bills) that need to 
be paid.  

 • Describe how different bills are paid (automatic deduction from a 
bank account, electronic payment on a credit card, mailing a check, 
and so on).  

 • Provide access information, including user names and passwords, 
for checking and savings accounts.  

 • Agree on a location. Decide where you will keep all of your 
financial information including financial files, instructions, and 
account access information. You could keep the data in a safe in 
your home, in a safety deposit box, or in another location. Just 
determine a location and then follow through by keeping all 
pertinent documents in that spot.  



2. Talk about the future 

Have a heart-to-heart about what your spouse plans to do if you pass 
away and vice versa. This is a difficult subject to broach and a heart-
wrenching topic to discuss, but it should be done. 

You may discover that your spouse has thought about what he or she 
will do if you die first. Humans are driven by basic fears. Two of the top 
ten fears are loneliness and the unknown. The possible death of a spouse 
plays on both. Conscious or subconscious pre- planning helps reduce 
uncertainty and positions us to avoid loneliness. 

Verbalizing our plans can be tough. Neither of you needs detailed 
information about daily life, but you do need a big picture overview that 
will help determine how much income you or your spouse is likely to 
need in order to live comfortably. 

Complete the “My Vision” worksheet in Chapter 4 again. This time your 
vision should also describe life after your spouse has passed away. Map 
out your expenses. How will your sources of income change? How will 
your expenses change? Will your estimated income cover your lifestyle 
expectations? Will you need to make adjustments? 

3. Communicate your plans to your heirs 

Once you have organized your financial plan, it’s essential to 
communicate it to your heirs. You may want to talk with each of your 
loved ones individually, or you may want to have a family meeting so 
you’re sure everyone is on the same page. The discussion should include 
the following: 

• Where to find your plan, the location of your financial accounts, and 
the passwords for online accounts and computer access. 

• Describe what the vision of your life looks like without your spouse. 
These plans will most likely include the members of your family such 
as where the surviving spouse would like to live. 



• You will need to share your financial information with those closest to 
you as well. Sharing this information now can save you from 
misunderstandings and confusion later. 

This can be a challenging process. If you find that you are unable to get 
through these steps, you may want to ask your financial advisor for 
assistance. Having a neutral third party organize and facilitate your 
wishes can help to ease the emotional strain of working through these 
sensitive subjects on your own and will ensure nothing is overlooked. In 
my office, we systematically review financial life topics with our clients. 
We may analyze tax strategies, review estate plans, discuss survivor- 
ship plans, or review other important topics during our meetings. The 
goal is to review essential financial issues in a timely way so that our 
clients’ plans are up-to-date. 

How Much Money Will Your Spouse Need? 

One of the most important steps is calculating the amount of income that 
will be available to a surviving spouse. It can be tempting to skip this 
step. After all, the survivor can figure that out down the road, right? 

Wrong. 

If you wait, there is a risk that you or your spouse may not have the 
income needed. Losing a spouse is devastating. Simultaneously and 
unexpectedly losing a standard of living compounds the pain. It’s far 
better to know what’s coming and to be prepared. 

Yes, it’s true. A one-person household has fewer expenses than a two-
person household. However, rarely have I seen a case — short of the 
deceased spouse living in a care facility prior to their death — where 
income and expense reductions align favorably. When you die, your 
spouse is likely to lose income. In some cases, he or she will lose a lot of 
income. For example, your spouse may: 

 • Receive less in Social Security benefits. It is likely that the 
survivor will no longer receive the lower of your two Social 



Security benefits payments (assuming you are both taking 
benefits).  

 • Receive less in pension benefits. It is possible that some or all 
pension benefits and/or annuity payments end with your death.  

 • Pay more in taxes. In some cases, simply going from a two-person 
household to a one-person household will increase taxes owed. 

The first thing to do is clarify which income streams will be lost and 
which will remain if one of you passes away. You’ll need to call current 
and past employers’ Human Resources departments to clarify pension 
provisions. You’ll also need to contact annuity providers so you 
understand contract specifics. 

It may be a good idea to revisit Chapter 5. Complete “My Balance 
Sheet” and “Inflow & Outflow” worksheets assuming you or your 
spouse will be on your own. Just as you did the first time, you’ll be able 
to see whether income and expenses match up. If they do not, then you 
will have to decide which adjustments to make. 

To make ends meet, here is a list of things you may have to adjust: 

• Survivor lifestyle expectations  

• Current investment strategies  

• Current asset withdrawal rates  

• Insurance strategies 

Just as you had a plan for your retirement as a couple, a contingency 
plan needs to be in place in the event of losing a spouse. Making these 
arrangements before a major life change will provide peace of mind and 
help ensure the quality retirement your original plan laid out. 

Consider the following hypothetical example: 



After 45 years of marriage and raising three wonderful children, Joan 
lost her closest friend, her husband Dan. The good news amidst the grief 
was that Joan knew their financial house was in order. They had made 
plans to ensure that each of them would be okay if something happened 
to the other. If Joan was widowed, the plan was for her to move to 
California to be close to her kids and grandkids. 

When the numbers were run during their first planning session, it was 
realized that Joan would lose her Social Security benefit payment and a 
portion of Dan’s pension from a prior employer if Dan passed first. 

To compensate for the income loss, Dan and Joan decided to set aside 
some of their assets for Joan’s future. An agreement was made to invest 
the money conservatively so it would be available to replace lost 
income. In addition, they took steps to pay down their mortgage so that 
the home’s equity would be available to Joan. 

After Dan’s death, Joan decided to sell their home and use the proceeds 
to buy a condominium in California. With the condominium paid for and 
her in- vestment portfolio generating additional income, Joan is 
financially comfortable. She’s in California enjoying the company of her 
family. 

Having the forethought to plan for the possibility of losing a spouse 
enabled Joan to identify the lack of adequate income in the event of 
Dan’s death. Her wise decision to plan for additional income after the 
death of her spouse allowed Joan to grieve without the added worry of 
her finances. 

Your Executive Ledger 

Now that you and your spouse know the extent of each other’s financial 
responsibilities, the plans for the future should one of you pass, and the 
amount of income needed to make those plans a reality, it’s time to 
create your Executive Ledger. 

Everyone — single or married — needs an Executive Ledger. It will 
prove to be a blessing to those charged with settling your affairs. A well-



executed ledger includes three types of documents: The Triple Ls, Cash 
flow/Assets, and Titles/Certificates. Having these documents in place 
and available will eliminate much of the confusion, frustration, and 
heartache that can result from a disorganized estate. It will also ensure 
that your wishes are executed exactly as you had carefully planned in 
life. 

1. The Triple Ls: Lifetime, Legacy, and Legal documents 

These are papers that describe what you want to have hap- pen during 
your life and afterward. They may include: 

 • Financial power of attorney  

 • Medical power of attorney  

 • Healthcare directives  

 • Family trust documents  

 • Your will 

• Prepaid funeral arrangements (if applicable) 

Most folks already keep these documents in one place. If you have all of 
these filed away in a binder, use it as the foundation for your Executive 
Ledger. Just add your cash flow/asset information and a list of titles and 
certificates. 

2. Cash flow/assets 

You, your spouse, and your heirs will need a detailed list that includes 
all sources of household income, as well as all of the assets that you 
own. 

The easiest way to provide this information is by placing a copy of last 
year’s tax return, along with a copy of your most recent net worth 
statement, in the front pocket of your ledger. These two documents 



should give whoever inherits the financial duties the insight they need to 
settle your estate. 

Don’t forget to update this information each year. 

One of my clients updates his records on Memorial Day every year. He 
likes the symbolism of doing it on a day that we honor those who have 
died before us. Also, this is a good time of the year because the previous 
year’s taxes have usually been completed. 

This section of the ledger should also include: 

 • Life insurance policies (company names, policy numbers, death 
benefits, etc.)  

 • Location of the file that contains bank names, account numbers, 
and access information  

 • Location of the file that contains brokerage names, account 
numbers, and access information 

•  Safety deposit box instructions 

• Names and contact information for your financial ad- visor,  
attorney, and accountant 

3. Titles/Certificates 

This section of the Executive Ledger should list where you keep 
documents that provide legal proof of ownership or legal associations. 
The list may include: 

 • Automobile, RV, boat titles  

 • Real estate deeds  

 • Marriage, birth, and adoption certificates  

 • Divorce decrees  



 • Stock certificates and bonds  

If you’ve noticed, I suggest that you only keep a list of these documents 
along with a disclosure of the actual document’s location. I don’t 
recommend keeping bank or brokerage information, titles, and 
certificates in the binder. Keep them in a safe place. Include a master list 
in the front pocket of the ledger along with your tax return and net worth 
statement. If something happens to your ledger, your documents will be 
safe in their separate location.  

Please don’t go through all this work and then keep it a secret! Tell your 
spouse, or better yet, do this activity with your spouse. If something 
happens to one of you, the other will need to know where to find the 
binder. You should tell your children where the ledger is kept. And if 
you’re not married, show a trusted family member or friend where you 
keep your Executive Ledger. As we discussed in the previous section, 
sharing important financial information will not only make carrying out 
your wishes in death easier for your loved ones, but will alleviate 
unnecessary frustration and allow them to grieve. 

Enlist a Professional for Assistance 

If you don’t have a relationship with a trusted financial advisor, you 
should. It’s a good idea to find someone you like and trust before you 
need his or her help. If you’re the person who usually makes financial 
decisions, you want the assurance that comes with knowing there is 
someone who will provide sound advice to your spouse after you’re 
gone. 

Hopefully, you have come to recognize that I am a “glass- half-full” kind 
of person. I’ve found that life is simply more enjoyable when I have a 
positive outlook. Despite this, I would be remiss if I did not mention that 
there is a fair number of unscrupulous investment, annuity, life 
insurance, and estate planning salespeople out there. These individuals 
have created a grotesque cottage industry of preying on vulnerable 
widows and widowers, and their practices give the entire industry a 
black eye. Why do I include this in my book? I have seen the 



consequences dozens of times. While the majority of widows and 
widowers deal with honorable advisors, one or two unscrupulous 
salespeople can pervade an area and leave many to suffer in their wake. 

Here’s one example. Sadly, it’s a story that may resonate with people 
across America. As with all of the examples in this book, the names and 
identifying details have been changed to protect the privacy of the 
people involved. 

Esther and Art Schwartz moved from the East Coast to their retirement 
dream home in Arizona. They hadn’t been in the Grand Canyon state for 
long be- fore the phone rang. 

It was Bob Slick from Very Regal Financial. He was “welcoming” them 
to the neighborhood. 

“Hi, I’m Bob Slick from Very Regal,” he said. “We’re part of the 
“Welcome Club” around here. Do you know you need to have your will 
checked to make sure it is valid in our state?” 

Bob insisted that he visit the Schwartzes for a “free” will review. After a 
few minutes, Esther acquiesced. 

To make a long story short, Mr. Slick was in the door. He used strong-
arm tactics to convince Esther and Art to establish a Family Trust. It 
wasn’t too costly, so the Schwartzes conceded and signed the paperwork. 

Two weeks later Mr. Slick was back at their kitchen table, delivering the 
beautifully bound “Schwartz Family Trust,” which was created by a 
trust-mill attorney in another part of the state. During this visit, Mr. Slick 
shoots for the score. His goal? Sell the Schwartzes an annuity and pocket 
15% of the amount sold as a commission. 

Art didn’t care for the salesman’s strong-arm tactics, but after some 
wrangling, he was convinced to move $100,000 out of an IRA and into a 
fixed index annuity. 

Mr. Slick walked out with a $15,000 commission. 



He left by telling the Schwartzes to call him — not anyone else, just Mr. 
Slick — when one of them died because he was the only one who could 
guide the survivor through the complicated post-death process. 

Two years later Art died. Esther was devastated, but she recalled Mr. 
Slick’s admonition. His card was tucked into a slot at the front the trust 
folder, so he was easy to reach. 

Twelve months later, my phone rang. It was Esther. Mr. Slick was not 
returning her calls. Esther had followed every piece of Mr. Slick’s 
advice, she liquidated all of her certificates of deposit, stocks, and 
mutual funds, and invested the money in — you guessed it — more 
annuities. Her IRA was transferred to an annuity. And she was told to 
take the death benefit from the annuity Art had bought and use it to 
purchase... wait for it... another annuity. 

Everything. Every penny Esther had — about $750,000 — was invested 
in long-term, low-interest, high-penalty annuities. 

Esther is now 75. She wants to live closer to her daughter in Denver. She 
can’t. She has no liquid assets. 

I helped Esther contact the state’s Department of Insurance in the hope 
they would help her get some relief. They didn’t. 

Nothing makes me more ashamed of my industry than this type of 
unethical, dishonest conduct. 

In order to help you avoid this devastating predicament, I developed the 
following steps geared to assist you in finding the best financial 
professional advisor for you. As with many things worth having, finding 
an honest, knowledgeable financial advisor is going to require some 
legwork and time. Here are some basic steps that will get you started. 

1. Get referrals ... 



from a trusted friend (who has more money than you do), a trusted 
accountant, or a trusted lawyer. If you’re referred to the same person 
more than once, move that name to the top of the list. 

2. Verify licenses & registrations 

The investment industry is highly regulated and for good reason. We, as 
prudent citizens of the United States, don’t want traveling snake oil 
salespeople roaming around stealing our hard-earned money through 
scams and unscrupulous sales practices. We don’t want it to happen to 
us, and we don’t want it to happen to those around us. 

As a nation, we have established and entrusted the U.S. Securities and 
Exchange Commission (SEC) to police and limit nefarious investment 
practices. Is the SEC perfect? Of course not. Are they better than any 
other agency developed by other countries to do the same thing? 
Absolutely, they are the best in the world. 

The SEC runs the Investment Advisor Public Disclosure website (IAPD) 
free of charge. This site allows you to research Registered Investment 
Advisers (RIA),broker- dealers, brokers, and financial advisors. You can 
access reports from both the SEC and FINRA, the Financial Industry 
Regulatory Agency (another regulatory agency). These reports include: 

 • Credentials and qualifications, including registrations and licenses  

 • Registration and employment history  

 • Disclosure of information related to client disputes, disciplinary 
events, and financial matters on the broker's and advisor’s record  
If the advisor you are considering is not registered and licensed 
with your state, the SEC, or FINRA, drop the candidate like a hot 
potato and move on to the next.  

3. Review designations  



There are dozens of designations that financial advisors list after their 
names. Some are more valuable than others, and some seem to be earned 
off a cereal box. You likely want to work with some- one who has 
earned one or more of the following: 

 • CERTIFIED FINANCIAL PLANNERTM (CFP®) candidate  

 • Chartered Financial Analyst (CFA®) credential  

 • Masters in Business (MS or MBA)  

The Certified Financial Planner Board recommends looking for a 
financial planner who has these seven traits:  

1. Competency  

2. Objectivity  

3. Integrity 

4. Clarity  

5. Diligence 

6. Compliance  

7. Privacy

These designations, certifications, and degrees mean something. These 
designations take years of study to obtain and, generally, indicate the 
professional is knowledgeable, cares about what they do, and cares 
about doing it right.  

Determine fit. You want to work with an advisor who regularly works 
with people in your wealth bracket. For example, if your investable 



assets are $2 million, you should find an advisor who regularly works 
with millionaires because they’ll be familiar with the issues relevant to 
you.  

Ask how they are compensated. NO professional worth obtaining 
services from works for free. Most of my clients prefer working with 
fee- based or fee-only advisors because they believe it reduces conflicts 
of interest compared to a commissioned salesperson. 

No matter how professionals are paid, transparency is non-negotiable. 
You should know how much you're pay- ing and what you’re receiving 
for that payment. This includes how much commission (if any) they earn 
selling the products they recommend. 

Use your judgment. If an advisor has an MBA from Stanford, has been 
in the investment business for many years, and has a spotless FINRA 
record, you’re probably okay. If the advisor has something similar to a 
“Certified Old Age Specialist Consultant” designation and a degree from 
the county technical high school, you might want to shy away — even if 
he goes to your church and seems like a “really nice” person.  

4. Interview several people 

Choose someone who is qualified and with whom you have a good 
rapport. 

If you want to be certain your spouse will be financially secure should 
something happen to you, then you need to take action. We just reviewed 
the steps necessary to create a plan for your surviving spouse, while 
enlisting the help of a professional financial planner to assist you with 
the details and to help alleviate some of the emotional difficulties that 
may hinder the process. Being prepared allows you to en- joy your 
retirement with the ease of knowing that a plan is in place. Now that you 
can confidently move forward in your retirement, let’s take a closer look 
at how you want to be remembered. 
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